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REPORT OF THE MEETING OF THE PERMANENT EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE 
OF THE TRADE UNION TECHNICAL ADVISORY COUNCIL (COSATE)
The Permanent Executive Committee of the Trade Union Technical Advisory Council (COSATE) met on December 7, 2017 in Bridgetown, Barbados, during the XX IACML. The meeting was attended by a number of trade union organizations, as well as by the OAS, in its capacity as Technical Secretariat, and the ILO. 

I. Adoption of the agenda 

The President of COSATE, Marta Pujadas, welcomed participants and presented the draft agenda, which was approved. 

II. Report of the President of COSATE
The President gave a full account of COSATE's participant in OAS meetings and the IACML since the XIX IACML in 2015, including the Planning Meeting, the meetings of working groups, Inter-American Network for Labor Administration (RIAL) workshops, the preparatory process leading up to the XX IACML, and the OAS General Assembly sessions in 2016 and 2017, at which workers were able to enter into a dialogue with governments. She reflected on the need to reformulate the current development model, given today's high levels of inequality and exclusion and she pointed out that the Development Platform for the Americas (PLADA) contains the trade union movement's proposals in that regard. She underscored the importance of social dialogue, trade union freedom, and collective bargaining and called for policies fostering those rights. She pointed to the need to promote policies to expand social security coverage and reduce informality and she highlighted the fact that workers are involved in the social security reform processes under way in several countries. She criticized hiring practices that have made work precarious, such as outsourcing or fraudulent subcontracting, and called for labor rights to be observed throughout the production chain by both national and multinational enterprises. She stressed that "without enterprises there are no workers, but we are convinced that those enterprises will only be sustainable with workers with rights." Miss Pujadas ended by thanking the Technical Secretariat at the OAS, the ILO, and the Trade Union Confederation of the Americas (TUCA/CSA), and the representatives of COSATE who had participated in the activities of the past few years that had been financed by their organizations for lack of funding from other sources. She reiterated her call for the IACML to allocate resources for worker participation.
Mr. Roy Trotman, Advisor to the Barbados Workers´ Union (BWU) and former workers' representative at the ILO, welcomed all those attending the meeting and reminded them that the world was at a historic junction following several presidential elections over the past 18 months that threatened to revert a number of social gains. He stressed that the trade union movement had to fight those same battles yet again and counter the threats to peace and cooperation looming n Latin America and the Caribbean. He mentioned the priority being given by the trade union movement in Barbados to domestic labor and the urgent need for it to be formalized. He called upon the ILO and OAS to counsel governments and to encourage the region to be a model to the rest of the world in that regard.  

III. Remarks by the Technical Secretariat 

María Claudia Camacho, Chief, Labor and Employment Section, Executive Secretariat for Integral Development of the OAS, thanked the President for her very thorough report and drew attention to the fact that the Conference was increasingly incorporating COSATE concerns in its work plan and that this was because COSATE had taken strategic care to highlight its priority issues by participating in the Planning Meeting and in the preparatory process leading up to each Conference.  By way of illustration, she cited the holding of the RIAL Workshop on labor migration in July 2017, after that topic had been the leitmotif of the Declaration of COSATE in 2015. Ms. Camacho also pointed out that several RIAL cooperation activities were currently addressing priority issues for the trade union movement and, responding to Sir Roy Trotman's remarks, she mentioned recent cooperation between Uruguay and El Salvador on the subject of domestic labor. She also referred to the debate about the future of work that had arisen, for the first time, in connection with this period's Conference. All parties to that discussion had agreed on the need to strengthen social dialogue in a quest for innovative responses to the quicker pace of technological changes and uncertainty as to their impacts on employment. Ms. Camacho ended by thanking the authorities in COSATE, TUCA/CSA, and the ILO for their active participation and support during the current period.

The President thanked the Secretariat for its support.

IV. Composition and election of the Executive Committee of COSATE 

Daniel Angelim of TUCA/CSA put forward a proposal regarding the composition of the Executive Committee of COSATE based on discussions within TUCA/CSA, pointing out that it sought to achieve regional and gender equilibrium. He indicated that most of the proposed Committee members are women. The proposal, detailed below, was adopted unanimously. 

President:

· Marta Pujadas, General Confederation of Labor (CGT) of Argentina
Vice Presidents: 

· Toni Moore, Barbados Workers Union

· Antonio Lisboa, Central Unitary Workers Union (CUT) of Brazil
· Cathy Feingold, AFL-CIO of the United States
· Eulogia Familia, National Confederation of Trade Union Unity (CNUS) of the Dominican Republic
· José Olvera, National Union of Workers (UNT) of Mexico
· Luis Alejandro Pedraza, Unified Workers Union (CUT) of Colombia
The President thanked participants for re-electing her, welcomed the inclusion of four women in the Executive Committee, and pointed out that trade union representation relied on team work, for which she thanked the Vice Presidents.
V. Considerations and final discussion of the joint COSATE-CEATAL statement  

The President outlined the contents of the Joint COSATE-CEATAL Statement, which was then still being negotiated and which focuses on the future of work and the challenges of globalization, digitization, and technological change. The Statement requests governments to come up with integral strategies, especially for coordinating education and work. The President pointed out that the G20 Meeting will take place in Argentina in 2018 and will include the Meeting of Ministers of Labor known as the L20. She said that participation by the trade union movement in that Meeting was vital. She announced that work had already begun on the messages that the trade union movement would be sending and which would include the issues of ties between education and work, labor deregulation (flexibilización laboral), and guarantees for democratic processes. She mentioned that many of these positions are already incorporated into the TUCA/CSA-COSATE Declaration to be submitted to the XX IACML and gave the floor to Antonio Lisboa to present that Declaration.

The Vice President of COSATE, Antonio Lisboa, presented the TUCA/CSA-COSATE Declaration drawn up prior to this meeting and contained in document CIDI/TRABAJO/doc.21/17, and former Vice-President Francisco Quijano read out a few paragraphs taken from it.The Declaration begins with a discussion of current economic challenges from the workers' point of view and then refers to social justice as a pillar of sustainable development. It talks about the sustainable development based on proposals set forth in the PLADA and then ends with a series of requests and proposals, including a request to the OAS to attach more weight to the IACML and a request to the IACML to ensure COSATE participation in all its activities, to prioritize issues relating to respect for trade union freedom and collective bargaining, protection of migrants, efforts to combat discrimination, eradication of child labor and forced labor, actions to combat violence against women, and other issues. 

The President gave the floor to Toni Moore, for her to declare the meeting closed.

Toni Moore, the Secretary General of the BWU and Vice President of COSATE, said she was glad that COSATE delegates were present in Barbados and gave them a warm welcome. She voiced her support of the Trade Union Declaration, saying that it addressed priority issues for workers and that it was important in discussions about the future of work to emphasize that there can be no work without democracy and no democracy without labor rights, by which she meant rights in practice, not just theory. On the need for governments to facilitate the participation of COSATE representatives at meetings, she that it was important always to preserve the autonomy of the trade union movement in designating its representatives. Ms. Moore then thanked everyone for coming.

The President reminded participants to be back in the Conference room at 11:30 a.m. for the joint meeting with CEATAL.

VI. Other business 

There being no further matters to discuss, the President declared the meeting over.
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